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INT. ELODIE'S APARTMENT - NIGHT

Moonlight slices through the sterile apartment, painting
stark geometric patterns on the floor. ELODIE CRANE 30s, once
a celebrated violinist, sits in a plush armchair, her gaze
fixed on her hands. They tremble, thin and scarred, the
delicate skin marred by an accident that stole her music.

Across the room, a framed photograph captures Elodie in her
prime – a triumphant bow on the grand stage of Carnegie Hall.
The gilded frame, once gleaming, now appears tarnished, its
edges seeming to fray like Elodie’s own frayed spirit. The
silence of the apartment is suffocating, broken only by the
faint, ragged sound of her own breathing.

ELODIE

(a hollow whisper)
Silence...

Her eyes drift to the photograph, a cruel testament to a life
irrevocably altered. She clenches her trembling hands into
fists, the sharp sting of her own nails against her palms a
grounding, physical pain in the overwhelming void of her lost
talent.

FADE OUT.

INT. ELODIE'S APARTMENT - LATER

The apartment is now bathed in the warm, erratic glow of a
single desk lamp. Elodie, still in the armchair but closer to
a cluttered desk, leans over an ancient, leather-bound book.
Its pages are brittle, filled with an archaic script and
disturbing, hand-drawn anatomical diagrams.

Her trembling fingers, once so adept at coaxing melodies from
strings, now trace a specific passage. The lamplight catches
the determined, almost feverish glint in her eyes as she
reads. Dust motes dance in the beam, illuminating the air
thick with unspoken desperation.

ELODIE

(muttering, almost reverent)
...transplantation of harmonic resonance...
the transference of vital auditory spirit...

She flips a page, the parchment crackling like dry leaves.
Another diagram, more intricate and unsettling than the last,
is revealed. It depicts a stylized connection between two
figures, one seemingly vibrant, the other fading.

ELODIE
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(a breathy gasp)
A conduit... a vessel for the lost symphony.

Elodie’s gaze darts around the room, as if expecting an
unseen observer. The shadows in the corners of the apartment
seem to deepen, to coalesce, holding their breath with her.
She presses a hand to her chest, feeling the frantic thrum of
her own heart against her ribs.

ELODIE

(a hushed, dangerous thought)
There must be a way... a way to reclaim what
was stolen.

FADE TO BLACK.

INT. LUTHIER'S WORKSHOP - DAY

Sunlight struggles to penetrate the grimy, leaded windows of
the workshop, casting long, distorted shadows. Cobwebs hang
like macabre drapery from the high ceilings, from unfinished
violins, and from an array of peculiar, dusty glass jars
lining shelves. The air is thick with the scent of aged wood,
varnish, and a faint, unsettling trace of formaldehyde.

ELODIE 30s, dressed in practical but slightly disheveled
clothes, steps cautiously into the cavernous space. Her eyes,
wide and scanning, take in the organized chaos of tools, wood
shavings, and strange, arcane contraptions.

The LUTHIER 60s, a gaunt figure with disturbingly unblinking,
pale eyes, emerges from behind a workbench piled high with
musical instruments in various states of repair. He wears a
stained leather apron. His movements are unnervingly precise,
almost brittle.

LUTHIER
You seek the lost notes. I sense it. They
whisper to me through the wood, a song
unfinished.

He gestures with a long, thin finger towards a dark corner.
Elodie follows his gaze, her breath catching in her throat.

Upon a small, ornate table draped in faded velvet sits a
polished wooden case. The Luthier approaches it with a
reverence that chills Elodie. He opens the case.

Inside, nestled on the velvet, lie a collection of human
fingers. They are unnaturally pale, almost translucent, and
each emits a faint, ethereal luminescence, a ghostly inner
light that pulses with an almost imperceptible rhythm.

ELODIE

(a choked whisper)
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Are those...?

LUTHIER

(calmly)
The vibrato of the departed. Preserved. Each
one holds a unique resonance, a captured echo
of a life’s song. They are the keys, child.

Elodie stares, a mixture of horror and desperate fascination
warring on her face. The spectral glow of the fingers seems
to reach out, drawing her in.

CUT TO

INT. LUTHIER'S WORKSHOP - NIGHT

The workshop is now cloaked in a deep, unsettling gloom. The
faint luminescence from the glass jars and the human fingers
on the table are the only sources of light, casting eerie,
dancing shadows that warp the familiar shapes of the tools
and instruments. The air has grown colder.

ELODIE

(voice trembling)
What... what do you need me to do?

The Luthier turns his unnervingly still gaze upon her. He
moves with a deliberate, almost predatory grace towards a
smaller, scarred workbench where a gleaming, wickedly sharp
scalpel rests on a clean linen cloth.

LUTHIER
You will offer a piece of yourself. A
connection. A sacrifice to awaken the dormant
harmonies within.

He picks up the scalpel, its polished surface reflecting the
faint, spectral glow. His movements are economical,
practiced.

ELODIE

(her breath catching)
A piece?

LUTHIER
A melody. A single, pure note from your own
being. Fear not, it will be... reattuned.

He extends the scalpel towards her outstretched hand. Elodie
hesitates, her knuckles white as she clenches her fist, then
slowly uncurls it, revealing her palm. A faint, almost
imperceptible tremor runs through her arm.
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Suddenly, a sharp gust of wind HOWLS through the workshop,
rattling the single, grimy window violently. The fragile lamp
on the table flickers, sputters, and dies, plunging the space
into near-total darkness, save for the unnerving glow of the
fingers. In the sudden blackness, Elodie cries out softly.

A chilling, precise GLINT of metal meets flesh, followed by a
sharp, stifled gasp.

FADE TO BLACK.

INT. ELODIE'S PRACTICE ROOM - DAY

Sunlight streams through the window of a meticulously
organized practice room. It’s clean, sparse, devoid of
personal touches, save for a single, pristine violin resting
on a velvet-lined stand. The air is still.

ELODIE, weeks later, sits before the violin. Her hands,
though still slender, are different. The faint, spectral
scars where her fingertips once were are now subtly,
unnaturally replaced. She raises the violin, settling it
against her shoulder with a practiced ease that belies the
recent trauma.

Her bow hovers over the strings. A deep breath. Then, she
draws it across.

The first note hangs in the air. It’s impossibly pure,
resonant, vibrating with a richness that transcends mere
sound. It’s a sound that feels ancient, and yet, born anew.
It fills the room, washing over the senses, carrying a weight
of unearthly beauty.

ELODIE

(eyes closed, a faint, unsettling smile
playing on her lips)

Perfect.

She continues to play, her fingers, adorned with their new,
eerily supple tips, dancing across the fingerboard with a
speed and precision that is both breathtaking and chilling.
The music swells, a torrent of flawless notes, each one
imbued with a power that feels almost sentient. It’s a sound
that could mend a broken heart, or shatter a soul.

CUT TO

INT. CONCERT HALL - REHEARSAL ROOM - DAY

Sunlight streams through the high arched windows of the vast,
empty concert hall, illuminating dust motes dancing in the
air. ELODIE 20s, dressed in elegant rehearsal attire, stands
center stage, her violin still cradled in her chin. The
silence after her previous playing is heavy, expectant.
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She takes a breath, preparing to begin again. But the faint,
mournful melody she heard moments ago hasn’t entirely
vanished. It drifts, ethereal and cold, from the darkened
tiers of seats, a sorrowful counterpoint to the hall’s
stillness. Elodie’s fingers falter on the strings.

ELODIE
Hello? Is anyone there?

Her voice echoes, swallowed by the cavernous space. The
melody subtly shifts, a child’s weeping intertwined with a
haunting, wordless song. A palpable chill creeps across the
stage, raising gooseflesh on Elodie’s arms. She turns slowly,
her gaze sweeping the shadowy auditorium.

She can’t see anyone. Yet, the distinct impression of being
watched is overwhelming. It’s as if the darkness itself is
observing her, holding its breath. The phantom music seems to
respond to her apprehension, growing slightly louder, a
chorus of unseen sorrows.

ELODIE

(a whisper, laced with fear)
This isn't real.

She tries to play a single, clear note, but it’s immediately
met with a discordant echo from the depths of the hall. The
spectral children’s lament and her own violin seem to be in a
macabre duet, a symphony of spectral grief. Elodie’s eyes
widen, her grip tightening on her bow.

CUT TO

INT. CONCERT HALL - REHEARSAL ROOM - CONTINUOUS

Elodie’s breath hitches. The discordant duet fades, leaving
only the ringing silence and the phantom chill. She
instinctively lowers her violin, her gaze fixed on its
polished surface as if expecting a reflection of the spectral
presence.

A flicker, a distortion in the deep, lustrous wood. Elodie
squints, leaning closer. For a fleeting second, a face
materializes within the violin’s sheen – pale, translucent,
with impossibly wide, sorrowful eyes. It’s the face of a
child, etched with an ancient sadness.

ELODIE

(a choked gasp)
No.

The vision is gone. Vanished as if it were never there.
Elodie’s hand trembles, the bow clattering against the
instrument. Her heart hammers against her ribs, a frantic
drumbeat in the oppressive quiet. She pulls the violin away
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from her chin, her eyes wide with a terror that goes beyond
mere sound or shadow.

She grips the violin tightly, her knuckles white, as if it
might offer some kind of protection. But the polished surface
now seems to mock her, reflecting only her own pale,
terrified face, devoid of any spectral visitors. The earlier
phantom melody feels like a memory, a disturbing whisper at
the edge of sanity.

FADE OUT.

INT. ELODIE'S APARTMENT - NIGHT

The apartment is a shrine to Elodie’s consuming obsession.
Sheet music is strewn across every surface, pages dog-eared
and annotated with frantic scribbles. The air is thick with
the scent of rosin and stale coffee. Elodie, gaunt and with
dark circles under her eyes, is hunched over her violin, bow
dancing across the strings with a feverish intensity.

She plays the same haunting melody from the rehearsal room.
It’s the child’s melody, now imbued with Elodie’s own
desperate yearning. Her fingers move with an almost inhuman
speed, a blur against the fingerboard. She’s been at this for
hours. The digital clock on her nightstand glows 317 AM.

ELODIE

(muttering to herself)
Almost… almost there… the resonance… the
sorrow…

She stops abruptly, her brow furrowed in frustration. The
silence that follows is heavy, punctuated only by her ragged
breaths. She closes her eyes, tilting her head as if
listening to something only she can hear. A faint, childlike
hum seems to emanate from the violin itself.

ELODIE

(a whisper)
You’re here, aren’t you? I can feel you. Just
a little more…

She raises the violin again, her gaze locked onto its
polished surface. A faint, ethereal glow seems to pulse from
within the wood, mirroring the spectral light she saw in the
concert hall. Her movements become more fluid, more
instinctual, as if guided by an unseen hand. The melody
returns, clearer, more sorrowful than before, weaving a
tapestry of melancholic beauty that fills the small
apartment.

CONTINUED...

INT. GRAND CONCERT HALL - NIGHT
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The hall is a cathedral of gilded balconies and velvet seats.
Every single one is occupied. A hushed, expectant murmur
ripples through the crowd, a collective breath held in
anticipation. The air is electric, thick with the scent of
expensive perfume and the palpable excitement of a sold-out
show.

A single spotlight cuts through the darkness, landing center
stage. ELODIE 20s, her usual ethereal beauty now tinged with
an almost spectral pallor walks into its unforgiving glare.
Her silk gown whispers against the polished wood floor. Her
violin, an extension of her very being, is cradled in her
arm. The audience is a blur of faces, all turned towards her.

ELODIE

(a faint, almost imperceptible tremor)
Good evening.

Her voice, though soft, carries to the back row. A wave of
applause washes over her, a thunderous sound that should be
gratifying, but her eyes dart nervously, seeking something in
the vastness of the hall. Her fingers, pale and unnaturally
smooth, trace the curve of her violin’s neck. A faint, almost
sickly sweet aroma, like decaying lilies, emanates from her.

ELODIE

(almost a whisper)
Tonight, we share something… special.

She raises her bow. The silence descends again, more
profound, more loaded than before. As the bow touches the
strings, a chilling dissonance, barely audible beneath the
rich, mournful notes, seems to emanate from her hands. It’s a
subtle, wrong sound, a counter-melody of unseen horrors. The
grafted flesh on her palms seems to pulse faintly in time
with the music.

FADE TO BLACK.

INT. GRAND CONCERT HALL - CONTINUOUS

Elodie's bow glides across the strings. The first notes are
crystalline, pure, weaving a spell of breathtaking beauty.
The audience is rapt, faces upturned, lost in the sound. It’s
a perfect, unblemished melody, drawing them into its
exquisite embrace.

But as the music swells, a subtle shift occurs. Beneath the
soaring violin, a faint, ethereal weeping begins. It’s the
sorrowful refrains of the spectral children, a ghostly choir
woven into the fabric of Elodie's performance. The sound is
not heard by the audience, but felt – a collective shiver
tracing down spines, a phantom chill in the warm air.

ELODIE
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(eyes closed, a beatific smile)
Feel the truth...

Her head tilts back, her neck arched unnaturally. The grafted
flesh on her palms, unseen by the mesmerized crowd, seems to
writhe beneath the delicate skin, pulsing with a dark energy.
The melody shifts, becoming more complex, more demanding,
mirroring the growing agony and ecstasy on Elodie’s face. The
spectral children’s sorrow intensifies, a chorus of
lamentations now clearly, terrifyingly audible to Elodie
alone. Her fingers dance with impossible speed, a blur of
motion.

ELODIE

(a strained whisper, laced with pain)
They sing for you...

The music reaches a crescendo, a glorious, terrifying wave of
sound that washes over the hall. Elodie’s body trembles
violently. The beauty of her playing is now undeniably
intertwined with a profound, ancient grief, a symphony of
madness played out through her very being.

CUT TO

INT. GRAND CONCERT HALL - CONTINUOUS

The symphony swells, a maelstrom of sound Elodie conjures. In
the plush velvet seats, the audience remains captivated, lost
in the sublime performance.

But something is amiss. A distinguished PATRON, silver-haired
and impeccably dressed, suddenly winces, his hand flying to
his temple. His eyes, moments before filled with
appreciation, now dart wildly, a profound terror blooming
within them.

PATRON

(a choked gasp)
What is happening?

He stares upwards. The ornate, crystal chandeliers, moments
ago gleaming with warm light, now seem to elongate, their
crystalline arms twisting, contorting into skeletal fingers,
grasping downwards. He blinks, shaking his head, but the
horrifying image remains.

Beside him, a WOMAN lets out a small, unbidden cry. Her gaze
mirrors the Patron's, fixed on the ceiling. The skeletal
hands appear to shift, beckoning. A tremor passes through
her.

WOMAN

(whispering)
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I see it too...

Around them, a ripple of unease spreads. More faces turn
upwards, then recoil. The music, once a source of beauty, now
feels predatory, invasive. The spectral weeping Elodie hears
begins to manifest not as sound, but as a palpable dread
infecting the very air. The ornate details of the hall
distort, the gilded frames of the portraits seeming to melt
and reform into leering, grotesque visages. The symphony of
madness is no longer Elodie's alone; it's infecting her
audience.

FADE TO BLACK.

INT. GRAND CONCERT HALL - CONTINUOUS

The violins cry, a raw, guttural sound Elodie coaxes from her
instrument. It’s no longer music; it’s the piercing wail of
spectral children, amplified. The opulent hall, moments ago a
sanctuary of art, now feels like a cage.

A deep unease settles over the audience. Heads begin to turn,
not upwards this time, but towards each other. Eyes, once
fixed on Elodie with rapt attention, now scan the faces of
those beside them with a dawning, primal fear. A WOMAN in the
third row clutches her husband's arm, her nails digging in.

WOMAN
Did you hear that?

HUSBAND

(confused, then fearful)
Hear what? I only hear the music.

His voice is strained. He glances at his wife, then away, a
flicker of suspicion crossing his features. He sees the same
terror reflected in her eyes, but it’s now tinged with
something else – accusation.

A low MURMUR begins to spread, a discordant hum beneath
Elodie’s intensifying violin. It’s the sound of growing
distrust. A MAN near the aisle suddenly pushes away from his
neighbour, his movements jerky and panicked.

MAN

(hoarsely)
You… you’re not who you say you are.

The MAN’s accusation hangs in the air. The audience members
recoil from one another, their shared experience of beauty
shattered, replaced by an invasive dread. The spectral
weeping Elodie perceives now feels like it emanates from the
very souls of the concertgoers. Elodie, eyes closed, feels
the discordant symphony of madness taking root, twisting the
hearts and minds of her audience into a terrifying, new
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composition.

FADE OUT.

INT. GRAND CONCERT HALL - CONTINUOUS

Elodie’s violin unleashes a torrent of discordant notes, each
one a shard of glass scraping against raw nerves. The opulent
hall is now a crucible of mounting dread. The audience, once
a sea of captivated faces, has fractured into islands of
suspicion and terror.

A WOMAN in the front row, ANNA 40s, elegant, now ragged with
fear, suddenly lets out a piercing SHRIEKS. Her eyes are
wide, fixed on the stage, her hand trembling as she points.

ANNA
They’re there! Can’t you see them? The
children! They’re weeping!

Her voice cracks, a desperate, raw sound that cuts through
the violin’s screech. Heads snap towards her, then towards
the stage, searching for the spectral figures she claims to
see. But there is only Elodie, her face a mask of intense
concentration, her bow dancing a macabre ballet.

MAN NEAR ANNA

(hissing)
There’s no one there, you madwoman!

He recoils, pulling his wife closer. The paranoia is
contagious, spreading like a virus. Whispers ignite into
frantic accusations. Bodies press into each other, seeking
safety, finding only more terror. The music swells, mirroring
the internal chaos, each note a pulse of rising madness.
Elodie's eyes flicker open, her gaze sweeping across the
pandemonium. She sees it now, the symphony of madness, no
longer just in her mind, but in the petrified faces of her
audience.

CUT TO BLACK.

INT. BACKSTAGE DRESSING ROOM - CONTINUOUS

The air backstage is thick with the metallic tang of sweat
and old dust. ELODIE 30s, violinist, her stage makeup now
smudged, her eyes wide and unfocused clutches her violin case
like a shield. The distant roars of the panicked audience
bleed through the heavy door, a primal sound that vibrates in
her bones.

She presses her forehead against the cool wood, her breathing
shallow and ragged. The ghostly wails of the spectral
children, once faint whispers, now claw at her consciousness,
a chorus of silent, desperate screams. She can almost feel
their tiny, cold hands reaching, their sorrowful energy
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surging through her fingertips, vibrating up her arms and
into the very strings of her instrument.

ELODIE

(a choked whisper)
They’re still here… always here.

She squeezes her eyes shut, trying to drown out the phantom
cries. The chaos in the hall – the screams, the breaking
glass, the panicked shouts – echoes the crescendo of madness
building within her. It's no longer just her symphony; it's
theirs. Their grief, their terror, amplified through her
music, unleashed upon the unsuspecting world. Her grip
tightens on the violin case, knuckles white. A single tear
escapes, tracing a dark path through the sweat on her cheek.

FADE OUT.

INT. CONCERT HALL - CONTINUOUS

The grand concert hall, moments ago a sanctuary of refined
culture, has devolved into a terrifying spectacle. The music,
a cascading wave of impossible, discordant beauty, now acts
as a potent accelerant for madness.

A WOMAN in the orchestra pit, a cellist, drops her bow. Her
eyes glaze over as she begins to gnaw at her own hand, blood
welling. Across the hall, a MAN, impeccably dressed, suddenly
lunges at his companion, teeth bared, guttural growls
erupting from his throat.

Chairs are overturned with violent abandon. The symphony's
crescendo mirrors the shrieks and guttural roars of the
audience. People claw at each other, their faces contorted in
rages alien to their former composure. A wave of panic, thick
and suffocating, washes over the remaining sane patrons.

MARTHA

(a terrified gasp)
What is happening?

She scrambles back, knocking into a table laden with
programmes. Papers scatter like fallen leaves. The metallic
clang of a dropped cymbal from the pit adds another jarring
note to the cacophony. The air crackles with a palpable,
malevolent energy, the music weaving through it all, binding
the madness.

BEN

(shouting over the din)
We have to get out of here! Now!

He grabs Martha's arm, pulling her towards a side exit as the
entire hall becomes a maelstrom of primal violence.
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CUT TO

INT. ELODIE'S DRESSING ROOM - DAY

The room is a disheveled tableau. Sheet music is strewn
across the floor, a single violin lies abandoned on a velvet
chaise lounge, its strings vibrating with a ghostly
resonance. ELODIE 30s, her face pale and drawn, clutches a
tattered score, her eyes wide with a terror that borders on
hallucination. The distant, warped strains of the symphony
bleed through the walls, a chilling counterpoint to the
encroaching silence within.

A sharp, insistent RAP on the door makes Elodie jump. She
hesitates, her breath catching in her throat. Another RAP,
this one heavier, more demanding. Elodie rises slowly, her
movements stiff and unnatural. She approaches the door, her
hand trembling as she reaches for the ornate brass knob.

ELODIE

(whispering)
Who is it?

Silence answers her. Then, a voice, unnervingly smooth, seeps
through the wood.

THE LUTHER

(calm, from outside)
A humble craftsman, Madame. One who
understands the nature of a finely tuned
instrument.

Elodie’s blood runs cold. She knows that voice. She doesn’t
open the door, but her gaze drifts to the violin on the
chaise lounge. The Luthier's words echo in the room, laden
with a sinister implication.

Slowly, deliberately, the door CREAKS open. Standing in the
frame is THE LUTHER 60s, his face a mask of weathered wood,
his eyes like polished obsidian. He doesn’t enter fully, his
presence alone filling the small space with an oppressive
weight. He offers no comfort, no reassurance, only a
predatory smile that doesn't reach his eyes as he surveys the
disarray, his gaze lingering on Elodie’s trembling form.

THE LUTHER

(quietly amused)
A symphony can be so… demanding, can’t it?
Especially when it begins to play its own
tune.

FADE OUT.

INT. GRAND CONCERT HALL - NIGHT
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The vast, opulent concert hall is bathed in an eerie,
pulsating violet light. The stage is set for a performance,
but it’s empty save for a lone, spectral CONDUCTOR, his form
indistinct, made of shimmering smoke and shadows. The air
hums with an unseen energy, a prelude to a symphony that
doesn't yet exist.

ELODIE, looking disoriented but strangely resolute, stands at
the conductor’s podium. Her eyes are unfocused, seeing beyond
the empty seats, beyond the physical hall. The spectral
conductor gestures with an ethereal baton, and the symphony
begins.

The music is unlike anything Elodie has ever heard. It’s a
maelstrom of discordant beauty, laced with the sorrowful
cries of children. As the movements swell, spectral FIGURES
of CHILDREN, pale and translucent, appear on stage, their
eyes hollow, their small hands reaching out. They glide
around Elodie, their silent movements mirroring the
conductor’s.

Elodie’s own hands begin to move, not by her conscious will,
but guided by the phantom conductor and the spectral
children. Her fingers dance in the air, tracing invisible
notes, her body swaying to the macabre rhythm. It’s a
terrifying intimacy, as if the symphony itself has taken root
within her. She sees the full composition laid out before her
– a sprawling, nightmarish masterpiece. The children’s faces,
once filled with terror, now seem almost serene as they
become one with the music.

ELODIE

(a breathless whisper)
It’s… complete.

The music reaches a crescendo, a deafening wave of sound and
light that washes over Elodie. The children fade, absorbed
back into the symphony’s intoxicating melody. The spectral
conductor bows, a silent, chilling gesture. Elodie stands
alone, her arms outstretched, as if embracing the terrifying
power she has just witnessed.

CUT TO

INT. ELODIE'S APARTMENT - NIGHT

Elodie sits at her grand piano, the keys untouched. Moonlight
spills through the window, illuminating dust motes dancing in
the still air. The apartment is silent, yet Elodie’s eyes are
wide, fixed on the middle distance. She can feel them – the
spectral children – their cold presence a suffocating weight.
Their plaintive, insistent humming is a tangible thing,
pressing against her eardrums, resonating in her bones.

ELODIE
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(to herself, a strangled whisper)
They won't stop. They… they want me to play.

Her fingers twitch, involuntarily moving as if to grasp
invisible sheet music. The humming intensifies, a chorus of
spectral sorrow. Elodie flinches, pressing her hands to her
ears, but the sound seeps through her defenses. She sees a
flash of a child's tear-streaked face, then another, and
another, their collective grief a palpable wave.

ELODIE

(voice trembling)
It’s too much. The melody… it’s inside me now.

She slowly, reluctantly, places her hands on the cool ivory
keys. Her fingers hover, then descend, striking a single,
mournful chord. The sound echoes, a perfect, chilling
replication of the children's humming. The spectral presence
around her seems to solidify, their mournful song weaving
into the notes she plays. It’s not her music anymore; it’s
theirs, channeled through her.

ELODIE

(a plea, barely audible)
Please… let it end.

But the children’s refrain, the symphony of their madness,
has only just begun to play through her. Her fingers move
with a practiced, desperate grace, each note a captured sob,
each phrase a wail of forgotten pain.

FADE TO BLACK.

INT. ELODIE'S APARTMENT - CONTINUOUS

Elodie's fingers dance across the piano keys, a macabre
waltz. The spectral children’s humming is now a unified,
resonant chorus, each note Elodie plays mirroring their
sorrowful melody. Moonlight paints the room in stark
contrasts, shadows clinging to the corners like grasping
hands. The air crackles with an unseen energy, a palpable
residue of the spectral symphony.

ELODIE

(eyes glazed, lost in the music)
It’s… beautiful. Horribly beautiful.

A faint, ghostly glow emanates from the piano, bathing Elodie
in an ethereal light. Her movements, once hesitant, are now
fluid, imbued with a terrible purpose. She closes her eyes,
surrendering to the invasive symphony. The mournful notes
swell, filling the apartment, a lament for lost innocence.
The faces of the spectral children flicker in her mind, no
longer pleading, but content, their spectral forms seeming to
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sway with the rhythm.

ELODIE

(a breathless whisper)
They want more. They always want more.

She presses down on the keys with a renewed intensity, the
music building in a crescendo of despair. It’s a dark siren
song, drawing her deeper into the abyss. Her own will feels
subsumed by the spectral chorus, her fingers guided by a
force beyond her control. The symphony is a tide, and she is
drowning in its beautiful, terrifying depths.

CUT TO

INT. ELODIE'S APARTMENT - NIGHT

Moonlight spills through the windows, illuminating a scene of
unholy creation. Elodie is hunched over the piano, her body a
conduit for a malevolent orchestra. Her transplanted fingers,
unnaturally long and pale, fly across the keys with
astonishing speed, a blur of motion. The music is no longer a
lament; it’s a roaring tempest, a chaotic fusion of terrified
screams and childlike sobs, all bound by a driving, infernal
rhythm. Spectral children, visible only as shimmering
outlines, writhe and contort in the air around her, their
forms flickering with each thunderous chord. The air is thick
with the scent of ozone and decay.

ELODIE

(a strangled gasp)
Almost… almost there…

She slams her hands down on the keys, a jarring dissonance
that echoes through the room. The spectral children recoil,
their wispy forms momentarily solidifying into grotesque
shapes before dissolving back into shimmering light. A cold
wind whips through the apartment, extinguishing lamps and
plunging the room into near darkness, save for the faint,
internal glow of the spectral children. Elodie’s eyes are
wide, unfocused, as if seeing something far beyond the
confines of the room. Her lips move, mouthing words to a
melody only she can hear, a counter-point to the symphony’s
cacophony. The sound intensifies, the piano itself groaning
under the strain, strings vibrating with an unseen agony.

ELODIE

(a desperate, ragged whisper)
Yield! Give yourselves to me!

Her body trembles, caught in the vortex of the symphony’s
birth. She presses on, each note a nail in a coffin, each
chord a prayer answered in the darkest of realms. The final,
piercing crescendo begins to build, a sound that promises not
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resolution, but eternal damnation.

FADE TO BLACK.

INT. ABANDONED OPERA HOUSE - DAY

Dust motes dance in the slivers of sunlight piercing the
decaying grandeur of the opera house. Velvet seats are torn,
the stage curtain hangs in tatters. ELODIE, gaunt but
resolute, stands center stage. The original LUTH■ER, his face
a roadmap of cruel satisfaction, watches her from the wings.
A single, ornate violin rests on a velvet cushion beside him.

LUTH■ER
A remarkable performance, my dear. A true
testament to your… borrowed talents.

Elodie flinches at the word "borrowed," her gaze hardening.

ELODIE
What do you want?

LUTH■ER
Simple. The crescendo. The final act of your
masterpiece. It is time for its public debut.

He gestures to the violin, its wood dark and ancient.

LUTH■ER
This instrument, you see, was crafted for a
singular purpose. To amplify the voice of the
Old Ones. To awaken that which slumbers
beneath.

ELODIE

(a flicker of fear)
What are you talking about?

LUTH■ER
The symphony demands a vessel. A sacrifice.
And you, Elodie, have provided us with both.
Complete the piece, and your reward will be…
oblivion. Fail, and face an eternity of their
discordant lullabies.

He takes a step onto the stage, the violin held out as an
offering, or a threat.

LUTH■ER
Play for them, Elodie. Play for the silence
that craves sound.

CUT TO

EXT. CITY STREETS - DAY
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Panic and a strange, electric buzz permeate the city. People
huddle around portable radios, their faces a mixture of
terror and awestruck disbelief. Newspaper headlines scream
about mass hysteria, but the news is also a magnet. A throng
of people pushes towards a grand theater, its marquee
gleaming with an eerie anticipation.

REPORTER O.S.
...reports of unprecedented public madness
continue to pour in from venues across the
city. Witnesses describe concertgoers erupting
into unhinged jubilation, their screams
echoing the unearthly melodies that have
become a hallmark of these performances.

The camera pans to a ticket booth, where a frantic line
snakes around the corner. A harried TICKET SELLER is
struggling to keep up.

CROWD MEMBER 1
Did you hear about the Symphony Hall? They say
people just started... singing. But wrong. So
wrong.

CROWD MEMBER 2
I heard they ripped their own clothes off,
dancing like demons! I gotta see this.

A young WOMAN, dressed in fashionable but slightly disheveled
attire, clutches a golden ticket, her eyes wide with a thrill
bordering on madness.

WOMAN
They say she channels something ancient.
Something that tears you apart and puts you
back together, but... different.

CROWD MEMBER 3
It's sold out! For weeks! Everyone wants a
piece of it.

The Ticket Seller slaps another "SOLD OUT" sign onto the
glass, oblivious to the desperate, almost ravenous desire in
the eyes of those left behind. The sound of a distant,
distorted violin melody, barely audible, drifts through the
air, a siren song drawing them closer.

FADE TO BLACK.

INT. GRAND CONCERT HALL - NIGHT

Dust motes dance in the solitary spotlight illuminating
ELODIE at a grand piano on stage. The vast, empty hall feels
charged with an expectant dread. She begins to play a
complex, dissonant melody, her fingers flying across the
keys.
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As the music swells, faint, shimmering figures begin to
materialize in the shadows of the upper balconies. They are
spectral CHILDREN, their forms translucent, their faces
etched with an ancient sorrow. They don't move, but their
ethereal forms coalesce, drawn by the music.

ELODIE

(through gritted teeth)
Come on... almost there.

The children’s soft, sorrowful murmurs begin to join Elodie's
playing, a wordless lament that weaves through the symphonic
notes. It’s a chorus of the damned, each voice a thread in a
tapestry of despair. The sound is beautiful yet utterly
chilling.

SPECTRAL CHILD 1
a faint whisper
She hears us...

SPECTRAL CHILD 2
a breathy sigh
She sings our song...

Elodie’s brow furrows with concentration, her eyes flickering
towards the balconies. She can feel their presence, their
voices a tangible pressure in the air. The spectral
children’s forms become brighter, more defined, their
ethereal choir building in intensity. The music transforms,
no longer just Elodie's, but a terrifying, collective
utterance.

ELODIE

(a strained plea)
Why won't you leave me alone?

The children’s chorus swells, a deafening wave of mournful
sound that seems to vibrate the very bones of the hall. Their
spectral faces turn towards Elodie, a unified, pleading
expression.

SMASH CUT TO

INT. ELODIE'S BEDROOM - NIGHT

The room is a lavish, yet disheveled, sanctuary. Moonlight
streams through a large window, casting long, distorted
shadows. ELODIE 30s, gaunt, her eyes wide with a terrible
exhaustion lies tangled in her bedsheets, her body rigid. Her
breathing is shallow, ragged.

Suddenly, her eyes snap open. She gasps, sitting bolt
upright. The air around her seems to shimmer, thick with a
palpable dread.
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In the periphery of her vision, the spectral forms of
CHILDREN appear, coalescing from the darkness in the corners
of the room. They are as they were before, translucent and
sorrowful, but now their ethereal faces are contorted, their
small mouths open in silent screams. They reach out to her,
their movements jerky, desperate.

ELODIE

(a choked whisper)
No... not again.

She scrambles backward, pressing herself against the
headboard, her eyes darting from one spectral child to
another. They murmur, their voices a distorted echo of the
concert hall, a cacophony of tiny, pleading voices.

SPECTRAL CHILD 1

(faint, overlapping whispers)
Free us...

SPECTRAL CHILD 2
please...

SPECTRAL CHILD 3
let us go...

Elodie’s gaze falls upon her VIOLIN, resting on a
velvet-lined stand by the window. It gleams faintly in the
moonlight, an object of both profound beauty and unspeakable
terror. She reaches out a trembling hand, her fingers
brushing against the smooth wood, then recoiling as if
burned.

ELODIE

(to herself, a raw, guttural sound)
It’s just music... it's just my art.

But the children press closer, their agony a palpable force,
their pleas intensifying. Elodie clutches her head, her
knuckles white. The violin seems to hum with a dark energy, a
siren's call to her ambition.

FADE OUT.

INT. ELODIE'S PRACTICE ROOM - CONTINUOUS

The last resonant note of Elodie's violin fades, leaving a
profound silence in its wake. The sunlight, which moments ago
bathed the room in warmth, now feels thin, inadequate. Elodie
lowers her instrument, her fingers still tracing phantom
vibrations on the strings.

A faint, almost imperceptible melody begins to weave itself
into the quiet. It’s a mournful, wordless tune, distant yet
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distinct, like a lullaby sung from across an impossible
chasm. It’s a sound that doesn’t belong.

ELODIE

(a shiver tracing her spine)
What was that?

Her eyes dart around the room, scanning the corners, the
shadows pooling beneath the furniture. The music, though
fading, seems to carry a thread of profound sorrow, a keening
lament that prickles the hairs on her arms. She strains her
ears, a growing unease tightening her chest. It sounds,
impossibly, like the weeping of a child, faint and lost.

FADE OUT.

INT. CONCERT HALL - NIGHT

The grand concert hall is bathed in an eerie, pulsating
light. ORCHESTRA MEMBERS, their faces pale and drawn, are
seated, instruments poised. ELODIE stands center stage, her
violin pressed to her shoulder, bow poised. The air crackles
with an almost unbearable tension. The audience is a sea of
shadowed faces, their expressions unreadable.

Elodie begins to play. The music is magnificent, a
breathtaking lament that swells and crashes like a
tempestuous sea. But within the melody, faint, discordant
whispers begin to weave themselves in. These are the voices
of the spectral children, amplified, echoing Elodie's own
internal torment.

ELODIE

(eyes squeezed shut)
Just the music. Just the sound.

Her bow dances across the strings with increasing ferocity.
The spectral children’s whispers grow louder, more insistent,
a cacophony of tiny, overlapping pleas for release, their
voices laced with a chilling despair. Shadows writhe at the
edges of the stage, elongating and twisting.

SPECTRAL CHILDREN'S VOICES

(a unified, keening wail)
Free us!
Let us go!
Please, release us!

Elodie’s body trembles. Sweat beads on her forehead, her
knuckles white on the violin neck. The music becomes wilder,
tinged with a raw, guttural anger that mirrors the children's
rage. She can feel their pain, their centuries of trapped
suffering, surging through her, threatening to consume her.
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ELODIE

(a strained cry)
I can't!

She falters for a second, the bow skittering. The audience
collectively gasps. Elodie closes her eyes, forcing herself
to continue, her breath catching in ragged sobs. The symphony
reaches its darkest, most sorrowful crescendo, a cry of pure
anguish.

FADE TO BLACK.

INT. ANCIENT CHAPEL - NIGHT

The once hallowed space of the chapel is now a grotesque
theatre. Heavy, blood-red velvet drapes smother the ornate
stone walls, obscuring the stained-glass windows. Along the
floor, intricate sigils, drawn in what appears to be ash and
dried blood, glow faintly with a sickly, unnatural
luminescence. In the center of the room, a raised dais holds
a crudely constructed altar, upon which rests a disturbingly
familiar, antique violin. The air hangs thick and stagnant,
reeking of ozone and something ancient, metallic.

The AUDIENCE, composed of the city's elite, are seated on
rough-hewn wooden benches, their faces a mask of forced
composure and palpable unease. They are trapped, their ornate
attire starkly contrasting with the barbaric tableau.

Standing before the altar, her violin clutched tightly, is
ELODIE. Her eyes, once filled with artistic fervor, are now
wide with a primal terror. The spectral children’s whispers,
no longer confined to the music, slither through the chapel
like venomous tendrils, their disembodied voices a chilling
counterpoint to the oppressive silence.

ELODIE

(breathless, pleading)
No... please, no more.

A shadow detaches itself from the altar’s base. It coalesces
into a gaunt, skeletal FIGURE, cloaked in darkness that seems
to drink the faint light. Its head is tilted, as if listening
to a melody only it can hear. This is the CONDUCTOR, the
architect of this damnation.

CONDUCTOR

(a dry rasp, like crumbling parchment)
The final movement, child. Play for them. Play
for your soul.

The CONDUCTOR gestures a skeletal hand towards Elodie. The
violin trembles in her grasp. The sigils on the floor flare
brighter, casting stark, dancing shadows that mimic the
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writhing forms of the spectral children. The whispers
coalesce into a single, echoing demand.

SPECTRAL CHILDREN'S VOICES

(a unified, guttural roar)
Release us!

Elodie lets out a strangled cry. She raises the violin, her
bow trembling as it hovers over the strings, poised to
unleash the final, devastating symphony.

CUT TO

INT. LUTHIER'S WORKSHOP - CONTINUOUS

Dust motes dance in the singular shaft of moonlight piercing
the gloom of the Luthier's workshop. Tools, once gleaming,
are now tarnished and caked with dried, dark residue. Elodie,
ragged and desperate, clutches a thick, leather-bound
journal. Her fingers trace across arcane symbols, her breath
catching in her throat. The air is heavy with the cloying
scent of ancient wood and something foully sweet.

ELODIE

(a whispered horror)
He didn't just *make* instruments...

She flips a page, revealing a chillingly detailed
illustration of a grotesque, multi-limbed idol. Beneath it,
dense script speaks of "communion," "transcendence," and the
"unbinding."

ELODIE

(voice cracking)
This isn't about music. It's a ritual. He's a
priest.

Her gaze drifts to a half-finished violin on a nearby
workbench. The wood is unnaturally dark, almost obsidian, and
inlaid with patterns that mirror the sigils in the journal. A
faint, resonant hum emanates from it, a sound that seems to
burrow into her very bones.

ELODIE

(realization dawning, a choked gasp)
The symphony... it’s the incantation. The
final key to unleash... whatever *that* is.

She slams the journal shut, the sound echoing unnervingly.
Panic flares in her eyes. The children's whispers, though
muffled, seem to surge, pressing in on her from all sides, as
if the very workshop is alive with their spectral presence.
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ELODIE

(urgent, to herself)
I have to stop it. I *have* to.

FADE TO BLACK.

INT. CONCERT HALL - BACKSTAGE - NIGHT

The air backstage is a suffocating mix of anticipation and
dread. Elodie stands alone, the weight of the journal still
pressing on her mind, but her expression has shifted. The raw
terror is gone, replaced by a steely, almost unnerving calm.
Her violin rests in her hands, its dark wood cool beneath her
fingers. The faint, hypnotic hum from the instrument is a
siren song, no longer terrifying but… compelling.

ELODIE

(a cold whisper)
No more running.

She looks towards the heavy, velvet curtain that separates
her from the unseen audience. Beyond that curtain lies the
performance, the ritual, the point of no return. From the
shadows, faint, ethereal forms of the spectral children
flicker into view, their pale eyes fixed on her, an expectant
silence hanging heavy around them. They are no longer a
threat, but silent witnesses.

ELODIE

(to herself, a grim acceptance)
They’ve already chosen their song.

With a deep, steadying breath, Elodie lifts the violin to her
chin. She closes her eyes for a fleeting second, picturing
the grotesque idol from the journal. The arcane symbols flash
behind her eyelids. When she opens them again, there is no
trace of hesitation. Her bow meets the strings, and a single,
pure note, tinged with an unearthly resonance, cuts through
the silence. It’s a sound that promises damnation, a melody
woven with ancient secrets, and she is its conductor.

FADE TO BLACK.

INT. CONCERT HALL - STAGE - NIGHT

The vast concert hall is plunged into a chilling darkness,
save for an otherworldly glow emanating from the stage.
ELODIE stands center, her violin a conduit of unspeakable
power. The spectral CHILDREN, their forms now solidified into
palpable entities of sorrow, surround her like a macabre
choir. Their faint, shimmering outlines pulse with the rising
intensity of the music. The air crackles with an unseen
energy, making the very fabric of reality feel fragile.
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ELODIE

(her eyes blazing with arcane light)
Let the lament begin!

Her bow dances across the strings, unleashing a torrent of
sound that is both terrifyingly beautiful and profoundly
disturbing. It’s not just music; it’s a symphony of anguish,
each note a scream of spectral pain, a testament to forgotten
atrocities. The spectral children sway in unison, their
silent mouths open in an ethereal wail that harmonizes with
Elodie's violin. The grand chandeliers above flicker
violently, threatening to shatter. Shadows writhe in the
periphery, coalescing and dispersing like living things. The
wood of Elodie's violin glows with an internal, sickly
luminescence, its dark grain twisting as if alive. The
ancient power, once dormant, now surges through her, a raw,
untamed force making her entire body tremble. The audience,
if any remain, are lost to the overwhelming sensory assault.
The walls of the concert hall groan, the stone vibrating with
the sonic onslaught.

SPECTRAL CHILD 1

(a mournful, echoing cry)
Our pain! Hear our pain!

Elodie’s performance reaches a fever pitch, her technique
transcending human limitations. The melody twists, becoming
discordant, then impossibly beautiful again, a reflection of
the raw, primal emotions she channels. The floor beneath her
feet cracks, thin fissures spreading outwards like a
spiderweb. The spectral children surge closer, their ethereal
forms brushing against her, their touch colder than ice. The
idol's symbols seem to be etched into the very air around
her.

FADE TO BLACK.

INT. CONCERT HALL - AUDITORIUM - CONTINUOUS

The opulent seats are no longer filled with passive
listeners. Instead, the AUDIENCE members are writhing, their
bodies contorting as if possessed. Their eyes, wide and
unfocused, glow with a faint, sickly yellow light. The air is
heavy, cloying, thick with an unseen, unholy miasma.

AUDIENCE MEMBER 1

(a choked, guttural sound)
It burns... it burns so good!

His voice rasps, mingling with the horrifying cacophony.
Other audience members join in, their individual screams
merging into a collective, terrifying chant that echoes the
spectral children's lament. The plush velvet of the seats
seems to pulsate, rippling as if breathing. The ornate
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ceiling appears to warp, the gilded carvings twisting into
leering, demonic faces.

AUDIENCE MEMBER 2

(eyes rolling back)
More! We need more!

Her hands claw at her own throat, not in pain, but in a
desperate, perverse plea for the symphony’s continued
onslaught. The spectral children’s forms, once translucent,
now cast faint, distorted shadows on the audience, their icy
essence bleeding into the very fabric of the hall. The air
shimmers with a heatless, infernal light. Faces are locked in
expressions of terror and unholy ecstasy, a terrifying
fusion.

AUDIENCE MEMBER 3

(a low, vibrating hum)
Join us... join the song...

The sound emanates from deep within him, a resonance with the
music's core. The aisles transform into treacherous streams
of viscous darkness, threatening to swallow anyone who dares
to move. The collective delirium is palpable, a wave of
madness crashing over the once-refined hall.

CUT TO

INT. ANCIENT MUSIC ROOM - NIGHT

Dust motes dance in the single shaft of moonlight piercing
the gloom. The room is cluttered with unfinished instruments,
their skeletal forms hinting at forgotten melodies. The air
thrums with a malevolent energy. ISOLDE 70s, gaunt, eyes
burning with fervent madness, the Luthier, stands amidst the
chaos, a spectral conductor.

ISOLDE

(a low, triumphant whisper)
Yes... yes, feel it. The symphony unchained.

She raises a gnarled hand, her fingers splayed as if grasping
unseen strings. The chaotic sounds from the concert hall seem
to intensify, a dissonant crescendo reaching its apex. Her
face, a roadmap of ancient wrinkles, is illuminated by the
faint, unholy light that pulses from the ether.

ISOLDE

(a fervent hiss)
The Abyssal song. Finally, it sings through
them all.
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She closes her eyes, a beatific smile stretching her thin
lips. The very wood of the room seems to vibrate in response
to her communion with the unleashed force. The spectral
children’s lament, once a mournful echo, now swells into a
terrifying chorus, a testament to her twisted artistry.

ISOLDE

(a guttural gasp of ecstasy)
The final note. Perfection.

Her hand drops, the movement slow and deliberate, signaling
the completion of her ritual. The overwhelming sonic assault
outside abruptly shifts, coalescing into a single, piercing,
impossibly beautiful, yet horrifying note.

FADE TO BLACK.

INT. ISOLDE'S SANCTUARY - NIGHT

ELODIE 20s, her face contorted in agony, is slumped against a
rough-hewn stone wall. The spectral children's lament, now an
internal cacophony, assaults her senses. Her own fingers,
unnaturally long and thin from Isolde's arcane grafting,
throb with a dark, pulsing energy. The air around her
crackles with residual, unholy power. Shadows writhe and
coalesce, mimicking the tormented forms of the spectral
children, their ethereal cries a constant, piercing presence
in her mind.

ELODIE

(gasping, clawing at her head)
No... get out! Leave me!

She squeezes her eyes shut, trying to block out the
overwhelming influx of sensations. The pain of a thousand
lost childhoods floods her. A spectral hand, translucent and
chilling, reaches out from the swirling shadows, brushing
against her cheek. She flinches violently.

ELODIE

(a choked sob)
My… my name… what is it?

Her stolen fingers twitch, the dark energy within them
flaring. The stolen essence of the children merges further,
their rage and despair becoming inextricably entwined with
her own consciousness, threatening to erase who she is.
Images flash behind her eyelids a swing set swaying in an
empty playground, a broken music box, a whispered lullaby
turning to a scream.

ELODIE

(a desperate plea)
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Please… stop… I can’t…

A guttural growl escapes her lips, a sound not entirely her
own. The very stone beneath her feels cold, alien, echoing
the chilling emptiness of the Abyssal song. She looks down at
her hands, seeing not her own flesh, but the ghostly tendrils
of the children's stolen lives reaching out, anchoring her to
the infernal symphony.

CUT TO BLACK.

INT. GRAND CONCERT HALL - NIGHT

The cavernous hall, once a beacon of artistic expression, is
now a desolate, echoing void. Moonlight streams through
shattered stained-glass windows, casting fractured, ethereal
patterns on the dust-laden floor. Elodie, her form still
wracked with the residual agony from the previous scene,
stands center stage. The spectral children, no longer
entities of pure torment, now shimmer around a growing vortex
of absolute darkness that writhes and expands at the far end
of the hall. Their whispers, once cries of pain, have morphed
into a chilling chorus of reverence.

ELODIE

(a strained whisper, eyes wide with dread)
It’s… it’s here.

The vortex pulsates, a tear in reality. The air grows frigid,
stealing the breath from Elodie's lungs. The spectral
children drift closer to the anomaly, their ethereal forms
beginning to fray at the edges, drawn into its gravitational
pull. A low, resonant hum emanates from the coalescing
shadow, a sound that vibrates not just in the ears, but in
the very bones.

SPECTRAL CHILDREN

(a unified, sibilant whisper)
The Ancient One… awakens…
Appease Him… serve Him…

Elodie stumbles back, her stolen fingers clenching into
fists. The dark energy within them surges, a desperate,
futile attempt to resist the overwhelming tide of the Abyssal
entity. The shadows on the walls stretch and contort, no
longer mimicking the children, but coalescing into a
singular, vast presence that seems to engulf the entire
structure. The cold intensifies, a soul-crushing chill that
promises oblivion.

ELODIE

(a broken gasp)
No… not like this…
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The vortex surges forward, consuming the spectral children
with a silent, hungry maw. The last vestiges of their forms
vanish into the blackness. The hum deepens, a promise of
ancient, unspeakable power being unleashed. Elodie is utterly
alone, facing the nascent form of an unfathomable dread.

FADE TO BLACK.

INT. GRAND CONCERT HALL - ORCHESTRA PIT - NIGHT

Elodie collapses onto the stage, her body convulsing. The
vortex at the hall's far end pulses with a malevolent,
obsidian light. The spectral children are gone, consumed.
Silence reigns, heavy and absolute, save for the ragged sound
of Elodie’s breathing.

AVA 19

(a music student, huddled beneath a shattered
podium)

Elodie? No…

Ava, a young woman whose eyes still hold a terrifying spark
of lucidity, peeks out from her hiding place. She clutches a
dented, tarnished French horn, her knuckles white. She sees
Elodie not as a conductor, but as a broken doll.

AVA

(a desperate whisper)
She’s not controlling it… it’s controlling
*her*.

Ava’s gaze darts from Elodie to the pulsating darkness. The
air crackles with unseen energy. She notices the faint,
residual glow of the Abyssal force clinging to Elodie's
fingertips, a sickly, corrosive light.

AVA

(voice trembling with dawning horror)
The resonance… it’s a weapon.

Ava scrambles further into the shadows of the orchestra pit,
her movements clumsy but driven by a primal need to survive.
The darkness on stage seems to swell, a tangible presence
oozing from the vortex, inching towards Elodie’s prone form.

AVA

(clutching the French horn like a shield)
I can’t let it take her. Not completely.

With a surge of adrenaline, Ava pushes herself up, the horn
held out before her. She takes a hesitant step towards the
stage, her eyes fixed on Elodie, a lone figure against the
encroaching abyss.
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CUT TO

INT. LUTHIER'S WORKSHOP - NIGHT

The air is thick with the scent of aged wood, varnish, and
something metallic, almost like blood. Dust motes dance in
the single shaft of moonlight piercing the gloom. ELO DIE,
weakened but alert, presses herself against the rough-hewn
wooden wall, hidden behind a stack of unfinished violins. The
LUTHIER, a man whose face is a roadmap of ambition and
cruelty, hums a discordant tune as he meticulously polishes a
grotesque, obsidian violin.

LUTHIER

(to himself, a low rasp)
Almost there. The final harmony… the resonance
needs a soul. A pure, strong soul.

Elodie’s breath catches. She shifts, and a loose floorboard
GROANS beneath her. The Luthier's head snaps up. His eyes,
sharp and predatory, sweep across the workshop, landing with
unnerving precision on the shadows where Elodie is concealed.

LUTHIER

(a smile spreading slowly)
Ah, my little songbird. Come to admire my
masterpiece?

He rises, the obsidian violin held possessively. The
moonlight catches its polished surface, revealing unsettling,
almost organic swirls within the black material. Elodie can
feel a cold dread coiling in her stomach.

ELO DIE

(trembling, but with defiance)
You lied to me. The children… they weren't a
sacrifice to *appease* it.

LUTHIER

(chuckling, a dry, rasping sound)
Such a keen ear, Elodie. No, they were merely
the prelude. The appetizer. This instrument…
this conduit… requires the grand finale.

He gestures with the violin, a silent, chilling invitation.
Elodie shrinks back, her eyes wide with horror as she
understands. Her unique resonance, the very quality that drew
her here, is what he craves.

LUTHIER

(his voice dropping to a sinister whisper)
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And you, my dear Elodie, are the perfect final
note. The perfect sacrifice.

FADE OUT.

INT. LUTHIER'S WORKSHOP - CONTINUOUS

Elodie is no longer hidden. She stands before the Luthier,
her face a mask of raw terror and desperate resolve. The
obsidian violin rests on a velvet cushion on his workbench,
radiating a palpable, suffocating aura. Spectral, childlike
figures, wisps of light and shadow, flicker around the
instrument, their forms contorted in silent agony.

ELO DIE
No! I won’t let you!

She lunges, not for the Luthier, but for the violin. Her
hands, trembling, reach for the strings. The spectral
children’s essences surge, a cacophony of silent screams, as
if trying to warn or perhaps, to protect the instrument.
Elodie flinches but forces her fingers down onto the cold,
unnerving strings. A searing pain shoots up her arms.

ELO DIE

(a choked gasp)
Agh!

Instead of her own defiant music, a distorted, childlike wail
erupts from the violin, laced with a chilling, otherworldly
resonance. It’s a sound that scrapes at the very edge of
sanity. Elodie tries to pull her hands away, but an unseen
force grips her, binding her flesh to the obsidian. Her
knuckles crack against the wood.

LUTHIER

(a gleeful, unhinged cackle)
Foolish girl! You think your will can defy the
symphony? It is the resonance of *their* pain
that fuels it, their terror that shapes its
song!

Elodie’s fingers are pressed deeper, her skin tearing, blood
welling and instantly absorbed by the dark wood. The spectral
children’s forms seem to pulse with the agony, their ethereal
eyes fixed on her with a terrifying mixture of fear and
nascent hatred. She attempts a different chord, a melody of
escape, but the violin twists her intent, turning her
desperate plea into a guttural, monstrous roar.

ELO DIE

(screaming, tears streaming)
Stop! Please, stop!
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The Luthier watches, his face alight with ecstatic madness.
The obsidian violin seems to writhe in Elodie’s grasp, its
malevolent power growing with every beat of her trapped
heart.

FADE TO BLACK.

INT. CATHEDRAL RUINS - NIGHT

Moonlight, sharp and cold, cuts through the shattered
stained-glass windows of a vast, ruined cathedral. Dust motes
dance in the spectral beams. ANNA 20s, disheveled and
terrified, presses herself against a crumbling pillar, her
breath ragged. The air vibrates with a distant, horrifying
crescendo – the Luthier’s symphony, amplified by Elodie’s
suffering.

ANNA

(hoarsely, to herself)
Elodie, no… you have to stop…

She glances towards a shadowed alcove where faint, glowing
embers of the Luthier’s influence still linger. She clutches
a small, tarnished silver locket, her knuckles white.

ANNA
He’s lying to you! It’s not power, it’s… it’s
them. Their souls.

The symphony swells, a monstrous, discordant wave of sound
that rattles the very stones of the cathedral. It’s a sound
laced with the screams of the spectral children Elodie is now
connected to. Anna stumbles forward, her voice gaining a
desperate edge, trying to cut through the sonic assault.

ANNA
Elodie! Can you hear me?!

She strains, her eyes wide with a primal fear, as if trying
to pierce the veil between her reality and Elodie’s torment.

ANNA

(a desperate plea)
Don’t let him break you! It’s not worth it!
The music… it’s consuming you!

Her voice cracks, a thin, reedy sound against the
overwhelming power of the violin’s corrupted melody. She
takes a few faltering steps closer to the alcove, her gaze
fixed on the ethereal, flickering lights that betray the
presence of the trapped souls.

ANNA
Please, Elodie, listen to me! Turn away!
Before it’s too late!
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A particularly violent tremor shakes the cathedral. Anna
cries out, bracing herself against the pillar, the weight of
the unseen horror pressing down on her.

FADE OUT.

INT. CONCERT HALL - NIGHT

The air crackles with raw sonic energy. Pillars of light,
tinged with an unholy crimson, erupt from the stage, lashing
out like spectral whips. The grand concert hall groans, its
ornate architecture buckling, plaster raining down in thick
clouds. The audience, if any remain, are mere phantoms in the
overwhelming chaos. ELODIE 20s, bathed in the malevolent
light, stands center stage, her violin a blur as she plays
with a frenzied, unearthly grace. Her eyes are wide, not with
terror, but with a terrible, consuming ecstasy. The LUTHier
50s, gaunt, eyes burning with ancient hunger watches from the
wings, a skeletal smile stretching his lips.

ANNA

(screaming, a desperate cry lost in the din)
ELODIE! NO!

Anna, having navigated the collapsing structure, bursts onto
the stage, her clothes torn, face streaked with grime and
tears. She stumbles, the floor vibrating violently beneath
her feet. The symphony reaches a fever pitch – a symphony of
pure, distilled agony and power, each note a shard of glass
scraping against the soul. Spectral figures, the echoed
screams of children, writhe within the light beams
surrounding Elodie.

ANNA

(shouting, pushing through the sonic wind)
STOP IT! PLEASE, ELODIE! IT’S HIM! HE’S USING
YOU!

Elodie doesn’t falter. Her bow strikes the strings with
renewed ferocity, a shriek of sound that splits the air. She
turns, her face illuminated, an alien beauty born of utter
corruption. A single tear, or perhaps some other, darker
fluid, traces a path down her cheek.

ELODIE

(voice distorted, echoing with multiple
tormented voices)

He… understands… the true music…

Anna lunges, desperate to reach her, but a wave of pure sonic
force slams into her, throwing her back against a cracked
marble column. She gasps, the impact stealing her breath. The
Luthier takes a step forward, his gaze fixed on Elodie, as if
drawing sustenance from the destructive crescendo.
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THE LUTHIER

(a guttural whisper)
Witness the apotheosis…

Elodie’s violin erupts in a final, blinding flash of crimson
light. The entire hall seems to implode with sound.

CUT TO BLACK.

INT. ABYSSAL CRACK - CONTINUOUS

The crimson light from Elodie’s violin has receded, leaving a
chilling, residual glow. Elodie stands on a jagged precipice,
the chasm below a swirling vortex of oppressive darkness,
whispering with untold horrors. Her violin hangs limply in
her hand. The Luthier, his skeletal form now radiating a
sickly, green luminescence, stands a few paces away, his
expression one of supreme satisfaction. Anna, bruised but
conscious, is sprawled on the rough ground near Elodie, her
eyes locked on her friend.

THE LUTHIER
A magnificent performance, my dear. Such
power… such absolute surrender.

Elodie flinches, her gaze flickering from the abyss to the
Luthier, then to Anna. The ecstasy that had consumed her eyes
is replaced by a dawning horror, a profound understanding of
the monstrous symphony she has been orchestrating.

ELODIE

(trembling)
No… this isn't music. This is… annihilation.

She clutches her violin, her knuckles white. The Luthier
chuckles, a dry, rasping sound.

THE LUTHIER
A necessary sacrifice for true artistry. For
perfection. You understand, don't you? The
echoes of eternity demand a price.

Elodie looks at Anna, who, despite her pain, offers a weak,
encouraging smile. Elodie’s breath hitches. She sees not the
abyss, but the fear in Anna's eyes, and a flicker of her
former self. She squeezes her eyes shut for a brief moment.

ELODIE

(voice strained)
Perfection is a lie. A beautiful, terrible
lie.

She raises her violin, not towards the abyss, but towards
herself. Her bow hovers over the strings, the instrument
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vibrating with a soft, melancholic hum. The Luthier’s smile
falters, replaced by a look of surprise, then rage.

THE LUTHIER
What are you doing? Don't be a fool!

Elodie takes a deep, shaky breath. Her gaze is resolute, a
desperate plea for redemption in her eyes. She draws the bow
across the strings, not with fury, but with a sorrowful,
resonant chord that seems to absorb the very darkness around
them.

ELODIE

(whispering, almost to herself)
Not this way.

FADE TO BLACK.

INT. ABYSSAL CRACK - CONTINUOUS

The crimson light from Elodie’s violin is gone. Elodie stands
on a jagged precipice, the chasm below a swirling vortex of
oppressive darkness. Anna watches, eyes wide with fear and
dawning understanding. The Luthier, radiating a sickly, green
luminescence, stares at Elodie, his spectral satisfaction
replaced by incredulity.

THE LUTHIER
You cannot undo what has been unleashed! This
is madness!

Elodie clutches her violin, its wood groaning under an
invisible pressure. Her body trembles, but her eyes, fixed on
the abyss, begin to glow with a fierce, inner light. The air
around her crackles. She raises the violin, not towards the
Luthier, but towards the swirling darkness itself.

ELODIE

(hoarsely)
It was never about perfection. It was about
control. Yours.

She draws the bow across the strings, a piercing, discordant
note that tears through the oppressive silence. The vortex
below reacts violently, the darkness coiling like a disturbed
serpent. Wisps of spectral energy, like the tormented souls
of children, begin to spiral towards Elodie, drawn by the
violin’s terrifying song.

THE LUTHIER

(shouting)
Stop! You fool! You will destroy yourself!
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Elodie ignores him. Her body erupts in a blinding, white-hot
luminescence, a stark contrast to the Luthier’s sickly green.
She presses the violin against her chest, channeling the
overwhelming power, the spectral children’s energy, and the
nascent entity’s form back into the instrument, and into
herself. A guttural, primal cry rips from her throat, a sound
of agony and fierce resolve. Anna scrambles to her feet,
reaching out a hand towards Elodie, tears streaming down her
face.

ELODIE

(a desperate whisper)
For you, Anna. For the silence.

The light intensifies, consuming Elodie and the violin. The
Luthier recoils, shielding his spectral eyes. The crack
groans, the very stone seeming to buckle under the immense,
self-inflicted force.

EXTREME CLOSE UP ON ELODIE’S
VIOLIN, VIBRATING VIOLENTLY,

ABOUT TO SHATTER.

INT. ABYSSAL CRACK - CONTINUOUS

The blinding white light emanating from Elodie reaches its
zenith. The Luthier, caught in its purifying conflagration,
lets out a choked, triumphant snarl that is brutally
extinguished. Spectral dust, the remnants of his ancient
form, billows outwards, then dissipates into nothingness. The
oppressive darkness of the crack seems to recoil, momentarily
receding from the intense, cleansing light. Elodie’s violin,
held tight against her chest, glows like a supernova before
its luminescence abruptly implodes.

ANNA

(a choked sob)
Elodie!

The light vanishes. The crack is plunged into an absolute,
suffocating darkness, deeper and more profound than before.
The only sound is the ragged gasping of Anna’s breath and the
faint, mournful creak of stressed rock. Elodie is gone. The
precipice where she stood is now just another featureless
expanse of obsidian. Anna stumbles forward, her hands
outstretched, reaching for a void. The faint, spectral
essence of the children, previously drawn to Elodie, now
drift aimlessly, their wails a phantom echo in the chilling
silence.

ANNA

(whispering, broken)
No...
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Anna collapses to her knees, her body wracked with grief. The
darkness presses in, no longer just an absence of light, but
a tangible, suffocating entity. The faint, unearthly whispers
of the lost children begin to coalesce around her, a chilling
chorus of despair.

FADE TO BLACK.

INT. ABYSSAL CRACK - CONTINUOUS

The sound of Elodie's violin shattering echoes, a final,
piercing lament. Anna watches, tears streaking her face, as
the spectral children, once tethered to her agony, begin to
shimmer. Their forms, previously translucent and filled with
sorrow, now glow with a soft, inner luminescence. They turn
their gaze upwards, towards the jagged maw of the crack.

ANNA

(barely a whisper)
They're… they're going.

Motes of pure, ethereal light detach from each child,
coalescing into a gentle stream. This stream ascends, a
silent, radiant river flowing towards the ravaged ceiling far
above. The oppressive darkness seems to thin around them, as
if the despair that once clung to it is being drawn away. The
mournful, fragmented melodies that had haunted the crack
finally begin to fade, replaced by a profound, almost sacred
silence. The spectral children’s faces, previously etched
with pain, now hold a serene, unburdened peace. One by one,
their forms dissolve entirely, becoming indistinguishable
from the ascending light. Anna remains kneeling, her eyes
tracking the last of them until they too disappear into the
gloom above. The weight of the abyss feels different now,
less malevolent, more like a vast, empty tomb.

ANNA
Rest now.

FADE OUT.

INT. GRAND CONCERT HALL - DAY

The cacophony abruptly ceases. Silence, thick and
suffocating, descends upon the hall. The ELODIE ORCHESTRA
members stand frozen, instruments still. The audience,
moments ago a unified mass of rabid frenzy, is now a sea of
stunned, disoriented faces. The unnatural glow has receded
from their eyes, replaced by dawning horror and confusion.
Shouts of panic begin to erupt, fragmented and sharp.

STUDENT

(voice trembling)
What… what happened?
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A frail, ELDERLY PATRON, spectacles askew, stumbles to their
feet. Their face is pale, eyes wide with residual terror. The
Student, still reeling, instinctively reaches out to steady
them.

ELDERLY PATRON

(gasping)
The music… it was…

They trail off, unable to articulate the madness they
endured. The Student gently guides them towards a vacant
seat. Around them, the chaos builds – people pushing, crying,
desperate to escape the oppressive stillness. The
once-majestic hall now feels like a tomb, filled with the
echoes of a terrifying performance. The Student looks around,
a grim understanding settling in. The obsession has broken,
but the damage is evident in every wide, unseeing stare.

STUDENT

(to themselves, hushed)
It’s over. It’s finally over.

CUT TO

INT. GRAND CONCERT HALL - CONTINUOUS

The aftermath of the performance. Silence hangs heavy in the
air, broken only by the distant, muffled sounds of panic from
outside the hall. ELODIE, her once vibrant conductor's gown
now tattered and stained, lies on the stage floor. Her eyes,
glassy and unfocused, stare at the ceiling, a faint, almost
imperceptible smile gracing her lips. Her hands, once so
expressive and commanding, are now still. The fingers she had
so desperately "borrowed" have turned to dust, clinging to
the splintered remnants of her violin that lie beside her.
The wood of the violin is scorched, as if by a fever.
Elodie's own hands, raw and mangled from her self-inflicted
obsession, rest limply on the scorched wood. Her breathing is
shallow, each inhale a fragile whisper. The wild, possessive
gleam in her eyes has been replaced by a profound, weary
peace. She looks out at the empty seats of the grand hall, a
strange serenity settling over her. The echoes of the chaotic
music have faded, leaving behind only the quiet stillness of
an obsession finally extinguished. A single tear traces a
path through the grime on her cheek, catching the faint
light.

ELODIE

(a faint whisper)
It’s beautiful… isn’t it?

FADE OUT.

EXT. GRAND CONCERT HALL - DAWN
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The first light of dawn struggles to pierce the thick,
unnatural fog that blankets the city. The grand concert hall,
once a beacon of culture, is now a gaping maw of destruction.
Smoke curls lazily from its shattered windows. Sirens WAIL in
the distance, growing louder. FLICKERS of emergency lights
paint the fog in pulsing blues and reds.

A grimly silent CROWD of survivors huddles together on the
street outside, wrapped in blankets, their faces etched with
shock. AMBULANCES and POLICE CARS converge, their flashing
lights reflecting off the wet pavement. PARAMEDICS,
grim-faced and efficient, begin to triage the dazed and
injured.

Among them, STANDING APART, is THE STUDENT. Dressed in a
borrowed, oversized coat, they watch the unfolding scene with
a quiet, haunted intensity. Their eyes, wide and unblinking,
are fixed on the main entrance of the concert hall.

Paramedics emerge, carrying a stretcher covered by a white
sheet. The shape beneath is undeniably Elodie's. They move
with practiced speed, placing her into the back of an
ambulance. The doors SWING SHUT with a final, definitive
THUD.

THE STUDENT

(a barely audible whisper)
The final note…

The student doesn't move, doesn't flinch. Their gaze remains
locked on the receding ambulance, a solitary figure in the
growing chaos. The sounds of the city slowly begin to assert
themselves, but for the student, the world has shrunk to this
single, devastating image.

FADE TO BLACK.

INT. ELODIE'S APARTMENT - DAY

Sunlight, muted by drawn blinds, filters into a small,
sparsely furnished apartment. Dust motes dance in the shafts
of light. The room is a stark contrast to the chaotic echoes
of the concert hall. Silence reigns, thick and heavy, broken
only by the distant, soft hum of the awakening city.

ELODIE 30s, gaunt, her eyes holding a deep, unspeakable
sorrow sits at a plain wooden table. Her hands, one bandaged,
the other displaying a raw, red expanse where fingers once
were, lie flat on the worn surface. She traces the grain of
the wood with her phantom touch, a subtle tremor running
through her arm.

ELODIE

(to herself, voice raspy)
It’s over.
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Her gaze drifts to the window, the blinds obscuring the view.
A faint, almost imperceptible sigh escapes her lips. The
obsessive melodies that once consumed her are now a silent
void. The absence of the music feels more profound, more
deafening, than any crescendo.

ELODIE

(a whisper of pain)
The silence… it burns.

She clenches her bandaged hand, a wince of pain crossing her
features. The physical ache is a dull counterpoint to the
emptiness within. The world outside continues, oblivious to
the profound desolation that has settled upon her.

CUT TO

INT. LUTHIER'S WORKSHOP - DAY

The air is thick with the scent of aged wood and something
metallic, coppery. Investigators, DETECTIVE MILLER 40s, weary
but sharp and FORENSIC TECH REYNOLDS 30s, meticulous, move
through the space. It’s a shrine to an obsessive craft
unfinished violins hang from the ceiling like macabre fruit,
tools are laid out with disturbing precision.

Strange, almost ritualistic symbols are etched into the
workbench, the walls, and the very floorboards. They are not
decorative; they pulse with a forgotten, malignant energy.
Miller shines his flashlight across a wall covered in these
markings, his brow furrowed.

MILLER
What in God’s name did this guy do?

Reynolds is examining a sturdy, iron-bound chest, its lock
intricate and old. It’s the only object of significant size
in the otherwise cleared workshop. He runs a gloved finger
over the cold metal.

REYNOLDS

(calmly, professionally)
Nothing significant. No body, no obvious
trophies. Just… this. And the etchings.
They’re unlike anything I’ve cataloged.

MILLER

(pointing to a symbol)
Looks like a warped musical note. Or a
skeletal hand reaching out.

Miller approaches the chest. He tries the lid, finding it
firmly secured. The silence of the workshop feels oppressive,
as if the very wood is holding its breath.
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MILLER
We’ll need to get this open. Whatever secrets
he kept, they’re probably locked away in here.

Reynolds nods, already pulling a toolkit from his bag. The
symbols on the wall seem to deepen, the shadows in the room
coalescing around the chest, guarding it. The true scope of
the luthier’s dark symphony remains hidden, a chilling
testament to the malevolent undercurrents that exist just
beyond the veil of ordinary life.

FADE OUT.

EXT. COUNTRYSIDE SANATORIUM - GARDEN - DAY

Sunlight dapples through the leaves of ancient oak trees,
casting shifting patterns on a manicured lawn. The air is
clean, carrying the faint, sweet scent of wildflowers. ELODIE
30s, her face now softer, etched with a quiet resilience,
sits on a weathered wooden bench. Her eyes, once haunted,
hold a nascent calm.

She cradles a simple, unvarnished violin, borrowed from the
sanatorium's music therapy program. Her fingers, still
bearing the faint phantom ache of her ordeal, trace the
smooth curve of the wood. She lifts the bow, its horsehair
surprisingly soft against her trembling palm.

ELODIE

(softly, tentatively)
A simple C major. Just… a simple melody.

She draws the bow across the strings. The sound is hesitant,
a little scratchy, not the flawless, ethereal music of her
past, but imperfect, human. A small, almost imperceptible
smile touches her lips as she plays a few, wavering notes.
There's no spectral resonance, no chilling hum, just the
pure, clear tone of the instrument.

A NURSE 50s, kind, observant walks by, pausing to watch
Elodie for a moment. She offers a gentle, encouraging nod,
then continues on her way. Elodie closes her eyes, her head
tilting back to feel the warmth of the sun on her face. The
frantic, maddening obsession that once consumed her has
receded, replaced by a fragile, hard-won peace. The melody,
though simple, feels like a profound victory.

FADE TO BLACK.

INT. COUNTRYSIDE SANATORIUM - MUSIC ROOM - DAY

Sunlight streams through tall, arched windows, illuminating
dust motes dancing in the air. The room is sparsely furnished
a grand piano, several music stands, and a collection of
violins in cases. ELODIE 30s, her demeanor calm but watchful,
sits on a stool before a music stand. She holds the same
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unvarnished violin from the garden, the bow poised over the
strings. The air is still, expectant.

She begins to play again, a simple, unembellished folk tune.
Her movements are fluid, practiced, but there's a new
vulnerability in her expression. As the melody unfolds, a
faint, almost subliminal distortion enters the sound. It's a
whisper of a different tune, a melancholic children's song,
just beyond the threshold of hearing.

ELODIE

(low, almost to herself)
It’s not real. It’s just… the memory.

She falters for a split second, her bow skittering. The
spectral melody seems to swell, a fleeting chorus of faint,
childish hums that weave through her own playing. Elodie’s
eyes dart around the room, searching the empty corners. She
tightens her grip on the violin.

ELODIE

(voice trembling slightly)
Just the wood. Just the strings.

She forces herself to focus, to push through the disquiet.
She closes her eyes, taking a deep, steadying breath, and
resumes the tune. This time, she plays with a fierce, quiet
determination. The phantom melody recedes, though an almost
imperceptible chill remains clinging to the edges of the
music. It’s a testament to the lingering power of what she’s
endured, a melody that still echoes in the quiet spaces of
her mind.

FADE OUT.


